NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

April 24, 2014
Alamogordo, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 10:11 a.m., Thursday, April 24, 2014
The regular meeting was called to order by President Christine Hall at 10:11, a.m., Thursday, April 24, 2014.  Board members present:  Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, Caroline Benavidez, and James Miyagishima.    Regent Alfred Sena participated by phone.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle; Margie Macias, Director of Institutional Support Services; Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources; and Sylvia Hartley, Director of Business & Finance.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance.

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Regent Miyagishima.
III.
Introduction of Guests.
Superintendent Lyle introduced Sharon Hilton who is the NMSBVI Braille Transcriptionist who does the bulk of the work to provide the Board of Regents with their Braille and large print support documents.  Regent Hall, Regent Benavidez, and Regent Miyagishima thanked Sharon Hilton for the quality Braille and large print support that she provides to the Board of Regents.  Caroline Benavidez thanked Sharon Hilton for contributing to the new tactile literacy.  The tactile graphics that she produces are excellent.  
Superintendent Lyle introduced DeEtte Snyder who is doing an externship.  She is a doctoral student through the Salas TVI Program.  She is currently studying through Dr. Kay Ferrell with the University of Northern Colorado.  She was asked to attend this meeting so that she could address the Babies Count Project during Program Updates.
Superintendent Lyle introduced Loana Mason who is the New Mexico State University Professor for the Personnel Preparation Program, who will be providing an update on the Personnel Preparation Program during Program Updates.
Superintendent Lyle introduced Herb Wright who is the Director of the NMSBVI Foundation and is present to observe the meeting.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments. 
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that she is happy to be attending this meeting with everyone.  She stated that since the last meeting she unfortunately attended two memorial services.  One was for Kathy Bulle who was a Diagnostician on the residential campus for many years; and the other for Lucy Lucero who at the time of her passing was a Transportation provider and substitute Food Services staff.  She passed away tragically from an automobile accident.  She stated that she is also sad to report that one of our former NMSBVI Regents, Linnie Townsend passed away this week.  Ms. Townsend was a member of the Board of Regents from 1991 through 1996 and was a wonderful teacher at Alamogordo High School.  She was also an historian who edited our NMSBVI Centennial book.  She was a civic leader who will be greatly missed throughout our community.  She stated that since the last meeting she was able to attend a meeting of the School Health Advisory Committee, and attended a meeting of the NMSBVI Foundation which was held on the residential campus and included a tour of the campus.  She stated that she is happy to report that she had an interview this week with the Director of NM Boards and Commissions regarding her reappointment to the NMSBVI Board of Regents for another term.  She is happy to report that the interview went well and she will continue with the Board for another term.  
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that he is very happy to be back in Alamogordo for this meeting.  He stated that since his move to Las Cruces he does not get back to Alamogordo as often as he would like to.  He stated that it is always nice to be back on the residential campus with a group of people that he cares about.        
Alfred Sena – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he is sorry that he is unable to attend the meeting in person.  He always enjoys going to Alamogordo but family concerns required him to remain close to home this week.  He intended to tour the campus this week and visit the capital improvement projects but was unable to do so.  He stated that he is very pleased to hear that Alicia McAninch is going to remain with the Board of Regents for another term.  Her mentorship for our students and the other Regents is important to NMSBVI.    
Caroline Benavidez – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she is also happy to be on the residential campus for this meeting.  It is April, which is a very busy time for schools while they try to wrap up another school year and prepare for a new one.  She stated that the National Federation of the Blind (NFB) State Convention was recently held, and she enjoyed attending as well as presenting at the convention.  It was exciting to interact with parents who were in attendance.     
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she just returned from a vacation in Hawaii and is happy to be back in New Mexico and present at this meeting.  She stated that she also attended the NFB State Convention.  The NM NFB has a very active Parents of Blind Children group who participated in the state convention.  She stated that it was also nice to have Superintendent Lyle as a presenter at the convention and she was well received, as always.  She is happy to report that Superintendent Lyle received a very special award during the convention; the Albert Gonzales Award, which is not given out every year.  Upon presentation of the award at the convention Superintendent Lyle received a standing ovation from the conference participants.  She stated that she is also happy to hear that Alicia McAninch will be reappointed to the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  
V.
A.
Public Input.

There was no one present for public input.  

B.
Parent Input.

There was no one present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Hall asked if there were any revisions to the presented agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have our contract lobbyist calling in at 1:00 p.m., and she stated that Kelly King will be coming over to present during Program Updates.  She asked that Kelly King be fit in when she does arrive as she has an IEP scheduled for the early afternoon.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the agenda for the April 24, 2014 Regular Meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents, as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Special Meeting of April 2, 2014.  

President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.  
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of April 2, 2014, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.

Superintendent Lyle stated that things have been very busy.  Some of the items will be talked about more during other areas of this meeting.  She thanked the NM NFB for acknowledging the hard work between the NM NFB and NMSBVI.  Who would have thought 15 years ago that we would come to a place where there is standing ovation from the NM NFB Convention for a member of the NMSBVI community?  She is grateful that we have reached that point and thanked the NM NFB for that recognition.  She thanked the Board of Regents for their valuable part in achieving the relationships that we have established.  She stated that she has nothing else to add to her report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Investment Reports – January, February 2014.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Investment Reports for January and February 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
B. Statement of Net Assets – January, February 2014.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Statement of Net Assets for January and February 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
C. Statement of Cash Flow – January, February 2014.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Statement of Cash Flow for January and February 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions. 

D. Operating Budget/Expense Report – January, February 2014.
Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Operating Budget/Expense Report for January and February 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Superintendent Lyle asked the Board of Regents if they feel that our position would be clearer if we did not put the capital income and expenses into the chart.  Capital income is a completely different category of income from the operating budget income.  She feels that it is better to keep the capital income separate from the operating income as it will provide a clearer picture of the permanent fund, and ING funds coming in and being used in the operating budget, versus the things we get through the legislative process for buildings.  The Board agreed that it would be clearer if the capital income was not included in the chart.  Regent Sena asked if a delineation of the amount of funds for capital could be included in a separate representation.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we would provide a separate report regarding capital.  She stated that we currently provide that as the last page of the provided charts.  Regent Sena asked if there is some point, perhaps at the end of the year, where we can look at capital revenue outside of the operational component.  This would allow us to track how we do over the years.  Superintendent Lyle asked Regent Sena if he is asking for a comparison chart of capital revenue received for each fiscal year over the last 3 – 5 years.  Regent Sena stated that that would be beneficial.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we can do that.  She asked if this is something he would like to see with each financial report, or would it be prepared at year end.  If we wait until year end the Board would not see the year end report until close to the end of summer or early fall.  She stated that we can do a snap shot at any point during the fiscal year.  Regent Sena stated that a snap shop would be easier as we meet every 2 months.  This would allow the opportunity to see where we are in the area of capital funding.  This would allow us to see where we are, where we are going, and would help us to ensure that there is sufficient capital funding to bring a project(s) to closure.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we can provide the report information that is being requested.  There were no other questions. 
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the January & February 2014 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
E. Foundation Report.

Regent McAninch reported on the business of the NMSBVI Foundation, including:

· Acquisition of D&O Insurance.

· Ongoing efforts to develop Foundation Policy and Procedures.

· The addition of Penina Nunnelly, Director of Human Resources for PreCheck as a new member of the Foundation Board of Directors.
· The Foundation’s visit and tour of the NMSBVI Residential Campus on April 22nd.

· The Foundation’s ongoing effort to establish an annual signature fundraising event.

· The establishment of a Foundation Board of Directors committee structure.

· The Foundation’s efforts to expand the Board of Directors by seeking out Mr. Richard Koehler, VP of Marketing for First National Bank.
She stated that it was exciting to have the Foundation board on the Alamogordo campus on April 22nd where they toured the campus and held their regular meeting.  The members of the Foundation were very excited to be on the residential campus.  The members of the Foundation were able to join the students for lunch in the dining room and the meal and company was great.  She stated that the current NMSBVI Foundation Board of Directors is a very dedicated and extremely committed group of people.  To watch the Foundation become a successful organization is exciting.  She stated that they are all extremely bright people.  The Foundation President, Terri Glaspy is a wonderful leader.  She stated that Terri Glaspy, Carol Stephens, Sandra Liggett and Herb Wright have gotten together to develop some administrative policies and procedures that will help guide the Foundation.  Sandra Liggett is making sure that the policies and procedures follow all of the IRS rules.  Herb Wright reported that the Foundation Board of Directors was very impressed with the residential campus and the welcome that they received from everyone on the campus.  Their visit raised the level of excitement in their work even higher.  
Superintendent Lyle stated that when the Foundation Board of Directors was on campus she noted a great deal of tension on the board around the goal that the NMSBVI Board of Regents set for them this first year under the MOU.  The Board of Regents stipulated in the MOU that the Foundation raise $200,000.00 this first year.  The Foundation is feeling the pressure of this requirement because they realize that they will be unable to accomplish that goal.  The Foundation recognized early on that in order to raise money, market the school, and protect the school and the Foundation there were a number of administrative matters and safeguards that needed to be developed and put into place.  They have spent a tremendous amount of time accomplishing this work so that they could then begin the fundraising efforts to achieve the goal.  They now realize that there is not enough time left under the initial MOU for them to achieve the goal established by the Board of Regents.  She spoke with the Foundation Board of Directors and offered to come to the Board of Regents and ask if the Board of Regents would consider releasing the Foundation Board of Directors from the requirement to raise $200,000.00 this MOU year in light of their important work to develop the necessary administrative infrastructure.   President Hall stated that in light of what the Foundation Board of Directors has accomplished she is agreeable with the request to release the NMSBVI Foundation from the fundraising goal of $200,000.00 for this first year under the MOU.  After some discussion the other members of the Board communicated that they are agreeable to release the Foundation from the $200,000.00 fundraising goal for this year.  
VIII.
Executive Session.  
10:50 a.m. to 12:10 a.m., April 24, 2014.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:50 a.m., Thursday, April 24, 2014, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student 
Information; Legal Issues; 9 Month Employee Contracts; and Superintendent’s Evaluation Preliminary.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, Hall, Sena, and Linda Lyle, Superintendent.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, and Regent Sena – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 12:10 a.m., Thursday, April 24, 2014, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 where they discussed: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Legal Issues; 9 Month Employee Contracts; and Superintendent’s Evaluation Preliminary.   Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, and Regent Benavidez – aye.  Regent Sena departed the meeting before the Board came out of Executive Session.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the renewal of the 9 month employee contracts, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

XI.
Other Items.

B. Program Updates/Quarterly Reports.

Kelly King provided the board with an update of the programs and activities on the residential campus.  Following her presentation Superintendent Lyle explained that in addition to her program and activity coordination on the residential campus Kelly King runs all of the IEPs and is a very strong parent connector of NMSBVI.  She not only makes sure that NMSBVI does what we need to do, but also ensures that parents are heard and that NMSBVI and the parents work together to provide the best possible programs for their children.  The Board thanked Kelly King for her presentation and for her hard work and dedication.  
IX.
Major Focus – Residential Campus Capital Projects.
Todd Gower, NMSBVI Capital Projects Specialist provided an overview of the capital projects that are ongoing on the residential campus.  These projects include the New Watkins Education Center which is progressing nicely and scheduled for completion by the start of the 2014-2015 school year; the Site Improvements Project (Phase I) which will commence at the conclusion of the 2013-2014 school year and wrap up by the beginning of the 2014-2015 school year; the Health Services and Jack Hall Building Renovation which is experiencing some delays due to a needed water line extension for the New Watkins Education Center; and the Recreation Center/Ditzler Auditorium, Old Watkins Education Center building renovation which is pending the anticipated award of the design contract to Dekker/Perich/Sabatini.  Following his presentation the Board thanked Todd Gower for the outstanding supervision and coordination of the residential campus capital projects.  Superintendent Lyle invited the Regents to take a tour of the new WEC building when they are on campus for the May 2014 meeting of the Board of Regents or immediately following the Class of 2014 Commencement and reception.  
Margie Macias stated that as part of the Major Focus topic she would like to present a request to proceed with awarding a design professional services contract to Dekker/Perich/Sabatini of Albuquerque, NM for design services of the Recreation Center/Ditzler Auditorium Project, and Old Watkins Education Center Project.  Through Legislative Action 2014 and 2013; House Bill 55 and House Bill 337, 100% project funds were appropriated for these projects to be funded through PSCOC, contingent upon the council’s approval.  The NM Public Schools Facility Authority (PSFA) requires board approval for the selection and awarding of the design professional before the agreement can be officially approved through PSFA.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with awarding a design professional services contract to Dekker/Perich/Sabatini of Albuquerque, NM, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
X.
Policies & Procedures.
A. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 225, Employment Eligibility Verification.

Veronica Hernandez presented a revision to NMSBVI 225 for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that this revision reflects the addition of a practice that we have had at NMSBVI for a number of years.  Once we receive background checks there may or may not be information on the check that reflects criminal history.  We have felt that if it has been at least 10 years since the criminal conviction, with no additional convictions then the conviction on record will not automatically bar an applicant from obtaining employment with NMSBVI, but pursuant to the Criminal Offender Act findings may become the basis. The Superintendent or designee may waive the 10 year minimum requirement depending upon type or severity of infraction, length of time, and whether the candidate is in complete compliance of the court.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have. Superintendent Lyle stated that we will continue to take child abuse, assault, and other crimes against humanity seriously when determining employment eligibility.  This revision to the policy is more targeted towards those bad decisions that may have been made when younger, such as DUI, disorderly, etc.  We try not to hire people who have histories of violence, theft, drug abuse, child abuse, domestic abuse, etc.
UPON A MOTION by Caroline Benavidez, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 225, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 460, Catastrophic Leave Bank.

Veronica Hernandez presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 460 for the Board’s review and approval.  She explained that this policy contains one minor revision under General Rules of Operation, item b. and states that Catastrophic Leave may not be used for less than four (4) consecutive work days.  Previously it stated 32 hours in any work week.  This will allow an employee with an emergency, and a need for catastrophic leave to extend past a given week, such as Thursday, Friday and Monday, Tuesday.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions. 
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 460, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

XI.
Other Items.

A. Personnel Report.
Veronica Hernandez reviewed the contents of the provided Personnel Report.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

B.
Program Updates/Quarterly Reports. (cont.)

Superintendent Lyle review contents of the provided Quarterly Reports including:  Residential Campus; Early Childhood Program; Infant Toddler Program; Outreach Department; Braille Production; and Instructional Resource Center.  She stated that Patty Beecher wished to add to her report that the Early Childhood Program staff have taken advantage of a lot of training this Spring with focus on Cortical Visual Impairment.  They are in the process of doing a 6 week course that Dr. Gordon Dutton has done.  Outreach staff are also participating in that course.  She stated that Danette Fuller and herself are joining with the Personnel Preparation Program staff and taking the course as well.  The ECP staff has also been doing some language development training, training in how to support young children, development of swallowing skills, and they have been holding their on-going vision classes.  Patty Beecher thanks the Board for funding these trainings.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Patty Beecher, ECP Coordinator, has been having more success at her transition meetings this year than she has ever had in the past.  She stated that she feels this success is the direct result of the consistency that we have with the meetings with program managers within Albuquerque Public Schools.  We continue using our processes and this consistency is now having a positive effect.  The transition IEPs have been much easier, have gone smoother, and the receiving schools have been much more welcoming.  Regent McAninch stated that she is happy to hear about the level and frequency of training that the ECP staff are participating in.  She stated that she would just like to make sure that the Residential Campus staff get the same opportunities for training.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Residential Campus as a whole probably has the most training of any group within NMSBVI.  NMSBVI frequently uses on-line training including Human Resources training.  We frequently send our grounds keepers and maintenance staff to training.  The Residential Life staff have developed training goals for themselves and we make every effort to ensure that they are successful in achieving their goals.  This training includes Perkins and Hadley training, and cross training with the Life Skills Program.  She stated that we send staff to out of state training, and once that training is complete those staff are coming back on campus and provide that training to the other staff.  We have recently sent three teachers to Brain Gym, which is a training around movement and the way you can move a child’s body specifically to facilitate another kind of learning.  Those three teachers then came back and held the Brain Gym training for staff across all departments.  Regent McAninch stated that she is very glad to hear of the level of training that is being provided on both campuses.  Veronica Hernandez stated that in the past we had 4 in-service days, which are dedicated to training.  We have increased that to 6 in-service days so that we can increase the level of training to staff.  
Superintendent Lyle stated that Outreach is very busy with 33 school districts receiving our services.  We continue to work hard across the state.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that we have identified one of our first trainings for the Fall, for our NM Teachers of the Visually Impaired.  That will be on Learning Media Assessment.  
Superintendent Lyle stated that the Infant Toddler Program continues to grow.  Cindy Faris is excited as she has two staff starting the NMSU Orientation & Mobility program in May.

Superintendent Lyle stated that the Instructional Resource Center continues to stay busy.  She stated that at this time we have fewer students registered with APH.  She stated that this year when we did the quota registry, in order to make sure that we were giving districts an opportunity to be honest about their registration we changed the formatting a little bit.  We are trying to get school districts used to the idea of putting things into a database format so that when we roll out the state database they have some experience with a database.  She feels that that change has resulted in a lower registration.  However, upon review of the database she feels that the numbers that are reflected are much more accurate.  

Dr. Loana Mason, lead instructor for the NM State University Personnel Preparation Program (PPP) provided an overview of the work being conducted to ensure that the program continues to provide quality education for our state’s certified teachers in the areas of TVI and O&M, while increasing the number of teachers that enroll in the program so that the students who are visually impaired throughout the state continue to receive the quality education and services that they deserve.  During the course of the presentation Regent Benavidez expressed concern about the huge amount of responsibility and work that lies with Dr. Mason for the PPP.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the lack of additional staff is primarily a funding issue.  Regent Benavidez asked how the board can help this situation.  Superintendent Lyle stated that there is a lot of work as there are three cohorts going on simultaneously.  One of the conversations that has been held was to determine if it makes sense, in a short period of time, to start one cohort and not start another until the one is finished.  That would dramatically reduce the number of students that Dr. Mason is handling at any given time.  However, we do at times have small cohorts of maybe 5 students.  If we had 10 students then it would be a good idea to run one cohort at a time, but with 5 students it is hard to justify not starting another cohort.  In addition there is a critical shortage of TVIs and O&Ms.  Dr. Mason stated that it is also important that the PPP provide its value to the new NMSU administration.  Part of that is based on credit hour production.  Regent Benavidez stated that she feels that the board needs to know how to support the PPP better so that one instructor is not so over-tasked.  The PPP is one of the board’s priorities.  She stated that this is not a question that needs to be answered at this meeting, however it is important to know that the board wishes to help but needs input from the program on what type of help we can provide.  Dr. Mason stated that she appreciates knowing that the PPP is such a huge priority with the board.  She stated that she believes that we need to keep having this conversation and when the opportunity presents itself we need to add administrative support to the PPP.  She stated that herself and Superintendent Lyle continue to discuss this and there have been some suggestions made that are being put into place that should be of assistance to the program.  If we are still struggling next year then we may need to sit down and talk about budget changes that can assist the program.  Superintendent Lyle stated that this issue will be looked at closely over this coming summer to see if we can come up with alternatives that will benefit the program and the program staff.  Following the discussion the Board thanked Dr. Mason for her presentation and the hard work that she is putting into the PPP to ensure its success.

Superintendent Lyle introduced DeEtte Snyder who will do the program update for Babies Count.  DeEtte Snyder stated that as the Board is probably aware, NMSBVI has become the lead agency to move the Babies Count project forward as we transition the project from the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) to more of an advisory committee.  APH is going to remain actively involved in the project but they cannot provide the administrative support for it any longer.  Superintendent Lyle and the school’s Board of Regents has graciously offered to do part of that, but we are now in the process of moving that to more of an advisory committee to take the full lead on the project.  The project has been in existence since the late 1990s.  Since its inception 29 out of the 50 states are participating.  However not every state has really been able to fully capture all of the babies within their state.  She stated that she believes that New Mexico is one of the states that has been able to do that.  New Mexico has been a model to the other states on how to make this project successful.  There have been 3 general articles that have been published since 2009.  The most recent journal article was published in 2013.  It reports that 5,931 surveys were completed.  That does not mean that there are only 5,931 blind babies in the U.S.  She feels that we are capturing a lot of the babies but we have more to capture, which is where we want to go with this project.  In the past year we have created a task force to really look at the survey and ascertain what information the survey is attempting to capture.  This has resulted in revisions to the survey which make the language much easier to read, and the survey a lot easier to fill out.  We took a hard look at what information is really needed, and how can we get that information more effectively.  We have also updated the instructional manual to again train practitioners on how to complete the survey so that we are capturing the information that we want.  The task force met twice during the year and will meet again in Phoenix during the last week of April to finalize the survey and finalize the instructional manual so that we can move forward on a web based survey so the practitioners around the country can complete a survey that allows us to capture the needed information.  She stated that the task force is also developing a time line or course of action.  Now that the meat of the process has been done we will be able to really move this project forward.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Regent McAninch asked if a database has been created.  Superintendent Lyle stated that a database does not currently exist.  This database will be developed after the survey form and instructional manual is complete and data begins to come in.  DeEtte Snyder stated that the database that existed under the old project is not useable with our new revised survey and information.  The information that is in the old database will be archived as it is information that we do not want to lose.  Regent Benavidez asked how we ensure that practitioners automatically report.  DeEtte Snyder stated that that is one of the issues that the task force is addressing.  Early Intervention services for children birth to three occurs in multiple different ways across every state.  Some states have a central entity, some states have multiple entities.  It is going to be very difficult.  We have identified 10 states that are pretty good about completing the survey, have it built into their policies, have it built into their intake procedures with families, and have a solid implementation of this project.  We want to take those 10 states and match them up with 10 states that maybe are not participating very actively.  This will allow states to train states. Then the 20 states that are actively reporting can train 20 more states, and we will continue this model until we have all 50 states and territories trained and actively reporting.  If we can gain the foundational information of the amount and prevalence of babies that will really give us some important and critical information about who these children are and what do these children need as they grow through our educational system.  This is critical information to know so that we can recognize when the needs of our children are changing nationally which is critical information for school systems and practitioners.  This will also help with early identification.  Early identification and early intervention is critical to these children.  Caroline Benavidez asked if anyone else has done this type of project, and have they been successful.  DeEtte Snyder stated that no one has done this type of project in the past.  She stated that we are really taking this message to the national level, and have been accepted to present at the Division of Early Childhood International Conference in St. Louis.  So we will be there presenting this project.  Regent McAninch asked if APH is offering any financial support to this project.  Superintendent Lyle stated that APH is offering financial support.  The President of APH has already stated that he will support the project, but has not identified the level of support.  We have asked for $25,000.00 in seed money from APH to develop the database and get it launched.  She stated that we are also seeking cooperative agreements from other agencies and organizations to assist with the establishment and growth of the project.  DeEtte Snyder stated that this is not a project that belongs to NMSBVI, but belongs to the nation and the system that wants to ensure that we identify and serve our blind and visually impaired children.  She thanked the Board of Regents for allowing Superintendent Lyle to move this forward.  The Board thanked DeEtte Snyder for her presentation.  

H.
Legislative/Lobbyist Update.

Jeremy Rutherford and Deborah Torza from the Rutherford Group, NMSBVI contract lobbyist, called in to provide the Board with an overview of the past legislative session, ongoing legislative work, and anticipated work for the 2015 legislative session.  Following the presentation Jeremy Rutherford stated that the Rutherford Group is honored to be the lobbyist for NMSBVI and looks forward to working for the benefit of NMSBVI and the valuable programs that they provide statewide.  The Board thanked Jeremy Rutherford and Deborah Torza for their presentation and for the continued hard work and support from The Rutherford Group.
C. FY14 Final Budget Adjustments.
Sylvia Hartley presented the FY14 Final Budget Adjustment for the Board’s review and approval.  She reviewed the contents of the final adjustment.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the FY14 Final Budget Adjustment, as presented.  (carried unanimously)  
D. FY15 Budget Proposal.

Superintendent Lyle presented the FY15 Budget Proposal for the Board’s review and approval.  She thanked Veronica Hernandez and Sylvia Hartley for the many hours of work that went into the development of this budget.  She stated that last year our unrestricted expenses budget was $13,896,544.00.  For FY15 we are proposing an unrestricted expenses budget of $14,784,483.00, which is an increase of approximately $887,939.00.  Almost all of the increase will be in salaries.   She stated that our projected unrestricted revenue for FY15 is $13,236,898.00.  This results in a deficit of approximately $1.5 million for FY15.  Typically we do not take that much money out of our quasi-endowment to cover the deficit.  However in order to meet the needs that are driven by our strategic planning we will need to fill some of our presently unfilled employment positions this coming fiscal year.  She stated that those are the bottom line figures of the FY15 budget proposal.  She reviewed the expected revenue and requested expenditure changes for FY15.   
Key factors affecting the proposed budget include:

Revenue changes:

· Instruction & General increased by $175,700 which includes a 1.5% HED compensation increase of $117,000.

· Increase in Permanent Fund Distribution of $1 million projected.

· Decrease in Land Income of $723,000.

· Decrease in Restricted Funds of $63,000 for projected decrease in Medicaid reimbursement.

Expenditure changes:

· Salary increase of $849,201.

· Benefits increase of $4,914.

· Supplies decreased by $7,270.

· Travel increase of $1,925.

· Contracted services decreased by $98,393.

· Other increases totaling $74,400.

· Capital Outlay appropriation funded through PSFA of $6,325,543.

· Risk Management Property, Liability and Worker’s Compensation insurances adjusted by 10 to 15% increase in premiums.

· ERB Retirement benefits increased by .75%.

· PERA benefits increased by .4%.

· Risk Management Health Benefits increased by 10% shared by employee and employer.

· If approved by the Board – a Salary Compensation increase of 6% across the board.

Overall total 192 FTEs remain the same.  She explained the changes that will be made within that total number of FTEs.
She explained that a salary compensation of 6% has been built into the FY15 budget proposal.  NMSBVI salaries still lag behind the other special schools in the State of New Mexico and she stated that she feels it is important that we close this gap so that we continue to retain the high quality employees that our programs and services have come to rely upon.

Following her review Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the FY15 Proposed Budget, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
E. 2014-2015 Residential and ECP School Calendars.

Veronica Hernandez presented the 2014-2015 Residential and ECP School Calendars for the Board’s review and approval.  She reviewed the content of the presented calendar.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the 2014-2015 Residential and ECP School Calendars, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
F.
2014-2015 Board of Regents Meeting Calendar.

President Hall asked the Board if they are open to changing some of the meeting dates from Thursday to Wednesday.  She stated that Wednesdays are much better for Regent Benavidez.  Regent Benavidez stated that Wednesdays are a half day at her school and it is much easier for her to get away from the classroom on half days.  She stated that there may be some Wednesdays when she is not able to make the meeting, but for the most part Wednesday will fit her schedule much better.  She anticipates getting her new school year calendar next week and can better identify the dates when attendance at these meetings is possible.  President Hall asked how the other members of the Board feel about moving the meeting days from Thursday to Wednesday.  No one voiced opposition to the recommended change.  Superintendent Lyle asked, for clarification, if the proposal is to move all meetings to Wednesdays, then adjust meeting days as the need arises.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she feels that would be the easiest approach.  After further discussion the Board asked that the presented calendar be tabled and that it be revised to reflect Wednesday meeting days and brought back to the Board in May.
G.
Strategic Plan Update.

Superintendent Lyle stated that discussions continue on expansion of ECP services.  She stated that she has met with Dr. John Phillips, the Pediatric Neurologist, and he is very excited.  She has a meeting scheduled with Dr. Phillips, Patty Beecher, and a Radiologist in early June to continue the discussion.  She stated that we propose that we take this year to develop a study, identify the types of students, develop protocols, and look at running the students through the Human Subject Ethical Committee at the University Hospital.  That will allow us to get all of our pieces in place so that ideally we can have a classroom of 10 students for the following school year.  She stated that she will keep the Board in the loop as this develops.  
XII.
Information to the Board.

A. Board Meeting Schedule.

The ECP graduation is scheduled for Wednesday, May 21st.  The next regular meeting of the Board is scheduled for Thursday, May 22nd, with the Residential Campus graduation scheduled for Friday, May 23rd.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Board is invited to attend both the ECP graduation and the Residential Campus graduation.  The Board needs to determine what they day they want to travel to Alamogordo for the graduation.  This will help identify the location of the May 22nd Regular Meeting of the Board.  After some discussion the Board decided that they would attend the May 21st ECP graduation then travel down to Alamogordo the afternoon of the 21st.  They would then attend the Board meeting on Thursday the 22nd, and remain overnight in Alamogordo and attend the Residential Campus graduation on Friday the 23rd.    
B. Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions.

C. Supplementary Packet.

1. Activity Fund Checklist – February & March 2014
There were no questions.

2. General Fund Checklist – February & March 2014
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 3:00 p.m., Thursday, April 24, 2014.
(Approved 5/22/14)



(Approved 5/22/14)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Christine Hall, President


Linda M. Lyle, Superintendent
NMSBVI Board of Regents
Regular Meeting April 24, 2014   
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